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 SELECTBOARD MEETING MINUTES 
November 13, 2017 

 
Called to Order: The meeting was called to order at 5:35 PM. 

Members Present:  Randy Crochier, John Ward, Greg Snedeker (6:45 PM) Members Absent: none 
Others Present: Ray Purington, Administrative Assistant; Janet Masucci, George Brace, Ronnie LaChance, Tyler 
Nelson-Yarros 

Mariamante Loan Renewal: Town Treasure Ronnie LaChance met with the Selectboard to present the interest rate 
for the loan renewal for the Mariamante property.  The principal balance on the Mariamante property is $94,300 and 
the Town has been paying down $13,700 annually.  Greenfield Cooperative Bank was the low bidder at 1.31% APR, 
and it was Ronnie’s recommendation they be awarded the loan. 

John made a motion, seconded by Randy, to award the 1-year Mariamante loan to Greenfield Cooperative Bank at 
1.31% APR.  The vote was 2-0 in the affirmative.  LaChance left the meeting at 5:40 PM. 

Updates: For the ongoing projects (Sewer I&I Study, Gill Elementary Well, Mariamante/Community Solar, Annual 
Reports, and French King Bridge Cameras), Ray reported no updates. 

Gill 225th Anniversary:  John made a motion, seconded by Randy, to approve a request from Steve Damon to use the 
Town Hall on January 1, 2018 from 1:30 – 3:30 PM for a singalong in connection with the 225th Celebration.  The 
vote was 2-0 in the affirmative. 

Cultural Council: John made a motion, seconded by Randy, to appoint Ronnie LaChance to the Cultural Council 
through 11/13/2020.  The vote was 2-0 in the affirmative.  Ray announced the FY18 Cultural Council grant contract 
was received, and is for $4,400, the same amount as last year.  John made a motion, seconded by Randy, to accept 
the grant and authorize Randy to sign the grant contract.  The vote was 2-0 in the affirmative. 

The Selectboard reviewed two “Disclosure[s] by Special Municipal Employee of Financial Interest in a Municipal 
Contract as Required by G.L. c. 268A, s. 20(d).” Isaac Bingham and Judd Greenstein are both members of the Gill 

Cultural Council, and their wives, Sorrel Hatch and Michi Wiancko, respectively, applied for FY 18 grants from the 
Cultural Council.  Both Bingham and Greenstein recused themselves from all discussions and votes on the related 
grant application.  In the event Hatch’s or Wiancko’s applications are funded, the disclosure forms must be approved 
by the Selectboard. 

John made a motion, seconded by Randy, to designate the members of the Gill Cultural Council as Special 
Municipal Employees.  The vote was 2-0 in the affirmative.  John made a motion, seconded by Randy, to approve 
the disclosures of Bingham and Greenstein.  The vote was 2-0 in the affirmative. 

Utility Pole Hearing: At 5:45 PM the Selectboard opened a public hearing to act upon the joint request by Verizon 
and Eversource to relocate one jointly owned pole at 121 Barney Hale Road.  Tyler Nelson-Yarros attended on 
behalf of Eversource, and explained the pole’s current location is difficult to access and the pole does not provide 

enough height for Comcast to add its wires.  No one in attendance spoke in favor or in opposition to the request to 
replace the existing pole with a new pole roughly 27 feet to the north and closer to the road.  Ray noted he contacted 
the landowner and the one abutter, and neither had concerns about the pole work. 

Randy raised the issue of double poles in Gill.  Nelson-Yarros acknowledged there are still some because Verizon or 
Comcast have not yet transferred their wires to the new pole.  John made a motion, seconded by Randy, to approve 
the request to relocate the jointly owned pole at 121 Barney Hale Road.  The vote was 2-0 in the affirmative. 
Nelson-Yarros left the meeting at 5:50 PM.  Timmie Smith and Michael Sullivan joined the meeting at 5:53 PM. 
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Sewer Rates: Ray reported on a notice from Montague of an increase in the sewer rate for sewage pumped from the 
Riverside system to Montague for treatment.  The old rate was $7.41/1000 gallons and the new rate in effect as of 
10/1/17 is $7.66/1000 gallons, a 3.4% increase.  He will review Gill’s sewer budget and sewer rates and will report 

back if any increase in Gill’s rate should be considered. 

GMRSD Medicaid Reimbursement:  Michael Sullivan, Superintendent of the Gill-Montague Regional School 
District, met with the Selectboard to provide an update on an estimated $936,000 of excess Medicaid 
reimbursements the District must repay.  His comments were limited to a series of “talking points” provided by the 

District’s attorney, as legal actions are under consideration. 

Sullivan reassured the Selectboard the District is pursuing all aspects of a satisfactory resolution on the matter, and 
is strongly pursuing relief from New England Medical Billing (NEMB), the Medicaid billing company used by the 
District from 2009 to 2017.  Due to the complexity of Medicaid’s rules, many school districts hire a service to 

process reimbursements.  The last series of major Medicaid rule changes happened in 2009, which is the same year 
the District switched billing providers and started using NEMB.  Chris Redmond and Tupper Brown joined the 
meeting at 6:03 PM. 

In reviewing the recent history of the situation, Sullivan explained in April 2017 the District was informed by 
NEMB that Mass Health, which oversees Medicaid payments in this state, had rejected claims for some 
paraprofessional services because the services were provided without preauthorization by a doctor. Sullivan noted 
the District was never notified by NEMB of the need for a physician’s note for certain services.  In accordance with 
Medicaid rules, within 60 days of learning of the false claims, the District self-reported the situation to Mass Health.  
In late May Mass Health notified the District the 5 years’ worth of excess Medicaid reimbursements total 

approximately $936,000 and will need to be repaid.  The District is in ongoing conversations with Mass Health 
regarding a lengthy repayment schedule, and there are legal discussions underway with attorneys for NEMB. 

Tupper Brown asked for details on what changed in 2009 that caused or allowed this error to happen.  Sullivan 
apologized for not being able to answer, and cited the legal and liability implications of the situation.  Brown 
expressed hope the District will be most thorough in its investigation of this matter.  Sullivan, Smith, and Brown left 
the meeting at 6:15 PM. 

Police Department Vacancy:  Police Chief Chris Redmond informed the Selectboard he did an internal posting for 
the vacant position in the Police Department created by his own promotion from Sergeant to Chief.  Several of Gill’s 

current part-time officers applied, and all of the applicants are currently full-time officers in other towns.  Redmond 
recommended promoting Jason Bassett from part-time officer to full-time Sergeant.  He noted Bassett has worked in 
Gill as a part-time officer continuously since 2006, and has been a Sergeant in Bernardston since 2012.  Bassett also 
attended Police Sergeant School in 2015.  John and Randy both spoke highly of Bassett, calling him a “strong 

second in command,” and someone who “knows the job and knows the town.” 

In light of Bassett’s experience with the Town, Redmond recommended he be placed on the wage scale at Grade 7, 
Step D, and accrue vacation time at a rate equivalent to two weeks annually for his first two years. At his second 
anniversary he will move to the three week accrual rate, and thereafter changes to his accrual rate will be timed to 
correspond with the equivalent duration of service as outlined in the Town’s Personnel Policies and Procedures. 

John made a motion, seconded by Randy, to offer the Sergeant’s position to Jason Bassett in accordance with the 

Chief’s recommendations on starting salary and vacation.  The vote was 2-0 in the affirmative. 

2013 Cruiser Remake: Redmond reported the new radar unit for the 2013 cruiser will be delivered tomorrow.  
Redmond left at 6:29 PM. 

Review of Minutes:  John made a motion, seconded by Randy, to approve the minutes of 10/16/17 and 10/30/17.    
The vote was 2-0 in the affirmative.  George Brace left the meeting at 6:30 PM. 

Warrant:  The Selectboard reviewed and signed the FY 2018 warrant #11.  Greg joined the meeting at 6:45 PM. 

The meeting adjourned at 7:03 PM. 

Minutes respectfully submitted by Ray Purington, Administrative Assistant. 

 Signed copy on file.  Approved on 12/11/2017 
____________________________________________ 
Greg Snedeker, Selectboard Clerk 






































